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COMMITTEE REPORTS - CONSIDERATION 
Committee 

The Deputy Chairman of Committees (Hon Louise Pratt) in the chair. 
Select Committee on the Adequacy of Foster Care Assessment Procedures by the Department for Community 

Development - Report 
Resumed from 29 March on the following motion moved by Hon Robyn McSweeney - 

That the report be noted. 

Hon ROBYN McSWEENEY:  By way of observation, the motion the house was just debating was about the 
dysfunction of the Carpenter government.  This report on the adequacy of foster care was brought about as a 
result of the complete dysfunction that was allowed to happen in the Department for Community Development, 
and I will explain how that dysfunction is continuing.  I was absolutely horrified to find that another 
182 allegations have been made about children who have been abused in some way while under the care of the 
chief executive officer.  From 1 April 2004 to 12 September 2005, 57 children were abused in care.  I thought 
that the figure was actually 42, and the select committee was set up on the understanding that 42 children had 
been abused.  Gwenn Murray was brought over from Queensland to investigate why those 42 children were 
abused in foster care, and she found another 16 or 17 children.  Therefore, there were 59 allegations of abuse.  
What really annoys me is that the report of the select committee was tabled in August 2006, and I have asked 
how many children have been abused between October 2005 - a month after the other cohort of children was 
found - and 31 March, and as I said, a further 182 children have suffered alleged abuse.  That would have been 
going on alongside the work that the select committee was doing in compiling this report.  The report was tabled 
in August 2006, and seven months later we find that another 182 children have been abused.  

The department seems to be separating out children in foster care from those who are in the care of the chief 
executive officer.  The government is responsible for all children who are state wards.  The kind of care they are 
in makes no difference.  Allegations relating to 39 of the 95 children in foster care are still being investigated.  
Allegations relating to 90 of the 182 children in all placement types are still being investigated.  Forty-one of the 
95 children in foster care are indigenous, and 76 of the 182 children in all placement types are indigenous. What 
has changed?  The answer is, absolutely nothing.  The Minister for Child Protection must be away on urgent 
parliamentary business again.  

Last night another trend emerged that is worrying to me and to all members on this side of the house.  Sixty 
children were recently reported to the Department of Health as suffering from sexually transmitted infections.  I 
asked for a report on that, and it stated that in a recent referral involving consensual sex in which the child was 
aged 13, staff had not yet been able to interview the child, but efforts to do so were continuing.  It is no wonder 
that the foster care system in this state is in such a terrible condition, if ministerial staff are allowed to write 
about a recent referral involving “consensual sex”, in which the child is aged 13.  I did not think there was such a 
thing as consensual sex at 13 years of age, especially when a child has a sexually transmitted disease.   

[Quorum formed.] 

Hon ROBYN McSWEENEY:  I am pleased to see that the minister is back from her urgent parliamentary 
business.   

Hon Sue Ellery:  I was listening to the honourable member and I ducked out to get a piece of paper to assist me 
in my response.  You indicated to me last time that you were on your feet that you were nearly finished and you 
would give me the chance to respond.   

Hon ROBYN McSWEENEY:  I did say that I am very pleased that the minister is now in the chamber. 

Hon Ken Travers:  In a sarcastic voice, though. 

Hon ROBYN McSWEENEY:  That was not in a sarcastic voice, thank you. 

Hon Sue Ellery:  I will duck out again, because I want to get something.   

Hon ROBYN McSWEENEY:  According to the minister, the department is currently reviewing the definition 
of “abuse in care”.  I have a very suspicious mind and I wonder whether the department is reviewing what abuse 
in care is as opposed to definitions of abuse.  There should be no difference.  Definitions of abuse were reviewed 
not so long ago.  It is stated in this report that those definitions were reviewed.   
[Quorum formed.] 

Hon ROBYN McSWEENEY:  The categories for child abuse are physical maltreatment, sexual maltreatment, 
emotional maltreatment and neglect.  The Department for Community Development’s revised descriptions of 
child abuse and neglect are consistent with the above categories, although it now recognises the additional 
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category of psychological abuse.  I want an ironclad guarantee from the minister that there will be no difference 
between the definition of abuse of children in the general population and abuse of children in foster care, 
irrespective of whether they are in residential care or whatever foster care situation.  There seems to be a 
delineation between foster care and other forms of care.  I want this government to know that it is responsible for 
all these children.   
When I say 182 children are involved, I do not know whether, because people are so used to hearing allegations 
of children in state care being abused, it does not register.  In the first five years that this government had been in 
office, 390 children - I believe that figure is correct - alleged some sort of abuse.  Now, in an 18-month period, 
182 children have alleged abuse.  It is fairly horrific.  Nothing has changed since the release of all the reports that 
have been prepared.  If any of those little children were in front of me, I would apologise to them because I have 
argued in this place until I have been black and blue in the face for more resources for the department.  However, 
I took my eye off the ball and never asked how many children were abused in the period between when I 
finished chairing the Select Committee on the Adequacy of Foster Care Assessment Procedures by the 
Department for Community Development and the completion of its report.  I feel very sad about that because 
perhaps I could have done something, although I do not know what.  For every report that came out, for every 
child who was hurt and for every child who died, I argued on behalf of the children to make them safer and to 
make the department more responsible.  They do not deserve what they are getting.  They are put into state care 
so that they will thrive, be educated and have someone look after them.  They are not put into state care to be re-
abused.  The select committee’s recommendations on the adequacy of foster care should have tightened up the 
system.  However, while we were doing this report, more children were being abused.  The member for 
Kalgoorlie has just given me some statistics on caseloads, ending 22 February 2007. 

[Quorum formed.] 

Hon ROBYN McSWEENEY:  The member for Kalgoorlie asked the department about the number of cases that 
a DCD officer has responsibility for and about the maximum number of cases an officer may be assigned to at 
any one time.  He was told that it was ordinarily 15 and, in certain circumstances, it was 18.  The minister well 
knows that 15 cases is the recommended maximum number of cases because, as I said, she sat on the committee 
with Hon Giz Watson and me.  The member for Kalgoorlie asked whether any case worker exceeded this 
maximum at any time last month; and, if so, how many cases each of them was dealing with.  The reply was that 
45 workers exceeded 15 cases; 13 workers were responsible for 16 cases; 14 workers were responsible for 17 
cases; 18 workers were responsible for 18 cases; the average number of cases worked on by DCD officers last 
month was 14; and the largest number a worker was responsible for was 18 cases.  I do not think much has 
changed since this report was produced.  Nothing much has changed if 182 children have alleged abuse.  I hope 
the minister gives me a detailed report of the sort of foster care those children were in.  Another report has been 
released since this report.  It is called the Ford report.  Promises have been made to provide a lot more money 
and to employ 300 more staff at DCD.  I hope that they get that staff.  The recommendations of the Gwenn 
Murray report were meant to be implemented in 18 months.  It will have been 18 months by June 2007.  There 
are about 2 200 children in state care, and approximately 10 per cent of them are alleging that they have been 
abused.  While the department is hopefully reviewing its cases, more children are coming out of the woodwork 
and are saying that they are being abused in some way.  Paragraph 2.15 of the committee’s report states - 

A series of performance indicators will be used by the DCD to determine whether the implementation 
of the Murray Report recommendations will actually result in an improvement in the quality of its 
services to children and young people in care.  Such indicators will include the monitoring of the 
number of children and young people in care who have been subject to a ‘Concern for a Child’s 
Wellbeing’ notification and how many of these concern notifications are substantiated. 

I hope the minister will give me a rundown on exactly the action that has been taken and the indicators that have 
been used.  Obviously, the indicators that have been used are absolutely shonky; they indicated to me that this 
department is still not doing its job.  The government is throwing money at the department left, right and centre 
and still nothing is being achieved. 
Getting back to the department’s assessment procedures, I will repeat recommendation 1 from the committee’s 
report, as it has not been carried out -  

The Committee recommends that the Department for Community Development consider extending the 
assessment process for all carers beyond their full registration by including in that process the 
assessments of the carers’ performance during the first three times that they care for a child or young 
person at the Department’s direction. 

From memory, the government’s response was that it would not do that. 
Recommendation 3 suggested that prospective carers be assessed by two departmental officers.  I still believe 
that it is the assessment process that is letting down these children.  A lot of experts tell me no, I am wrong; yet 
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Wanslea Family Services and other non-government services send two officers to interview a prospective carer.  
That is what is needed.  The committee also recommended that an experienced carer go with two officers to 
interview a prospective carer.  I would like the department to send two assessors: one a highly qualified social 
worker trained in assessment and the other a psychologist.  The department does not send out two assessors, but 
it will bring in psychological profiling if it needs to.  However, the system is flawed, as only one officer is sent 
out to interview a prospective carer and come back with a recommendation to a panel.  The panel considers the 
recommendation, and although it can interview the prospective carer, it does so face-to-face away from the 
prospective carer’s home.  The assessment process is getting better, but is not good enough, obviously, if we can 
find that a further 182 children have been abused. 
Another worrying trend to me is the department’s advertisements that state that a university degree is not 
required for the position of departmental officer.  The last time I spoke about this matter in this place, Hon Kim 
Chance asked me why I believed child protection workers should have a degree.  I was not quick enough to reply 
then, but I say now that if my car has stopped and needs to be seen by a mechanic, I do not take it to a wall 
plasterer.  We really need highly skilled people in the child protection field.  I would not preclude people who 
have worked in the field in the north of the state for 20 years and who really should still work in that field.  I am 
saying that people who work in child protection must be highly skilled people and must start with a little 
training, even if it is only a three-year degree, and then get further training from the department.  The 
department’s training is not particularly good.  I had a look at some old training files and I do not believe that 
they have changed very much. 
Another point I want to make now, and then I will leave it, is that 76 of those 182 children are indigenous.  This 
state has a huge problem with the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander child placement policy.  The government 
puts abused Aboriginal children back in very dysfunctional families.  The government somehow believes that 
because the abuser is an aunt or uncle of the child, the child will not be abused in another relative’s household.  
They are related.  It has been shown time and again in the Gwenn Murray report and in the committee’s report 
that Aboriginal children in care are being re-abused at a much higher rate.  I think the rate of Aboriginal children 
in care is one in six.  I want the parliamentary secretary to tell me that 76 of the 182 children who have allegedly 
been abused in indigenous households are not in the care of relatives.  I think they are. 
A child has to be placed with a member of the child’s family.  Placement must be with a person who is an 
Aboriginal or a Torres Strait Islander in the child’s community in accordance with local customary practice; with 
a person who is an Aboriginal or a Torres Strait Islander or with a person who is not an Aboriginal or a Torres 
Strait Islander but who in the opinion of the CEO is sensitive to the needs of the child and capable of promoting 
the child’s ongoing affiliation with the child’s culture and, where possible, the child’s family.  Given that 44 per 
cent of the inquiry population in the Gwenn Murray report and the committee’s report were indigenous children 
and young people, and given that the children in care were over six times more likely to be abused than other 
children and young people, there is added reason for the DCD to tighten its procedures for relative care 
assessments as per the committee’s recommendation 8.  I am saying that the screening of Aboriginal relatives 
needs to be tighter because this cannot go on.  Those children do not deserve to be put back with families that 
will re-abuse them just because they are Aboriginal.   
Another worrying trend came out of the questions asked by the member for Kalgoorlie.  The department is aware 
of seven young women in the CEO’s care who are pregnant.  Seven children in state care are pregnant.  The 
department says they are young women.  I hope that the minister will give me those girls’ ages.  It says that there 
are currently approximately 220 children in emergency, interim placements awaiting appropriate long-term 
placements.  We have a problem in this state.  It needs to be rectified.  We do not need more reports.  We have 
the Ford report, and there have been nine or 10 reports before the Ford report.  We have heard the promise that 
things will change, but 182 children have allegedly been abused.  Only 39 of the 95 children in the foster care 
cohort that the government produced have been investigated.  The parliamentary secretary needs to tell me what 
she is doing about those allegations.  I will sit down and let her give her explanations. 
Hon GIZ WATSON:  I want to make a few comments on the report of the Select Committee on the Adequacy 
of Foster Care Assessment Procedures by the Department for Community Development.  As members are 
probably aware, I was a member of this select committee.  We did this work a little while ago now.  At the time, 
I argued that it was important that the resources of the Parliament be used and members of this place be given an 
opportunity to inquire into this important area.  Child protection is something that should and does have the 
attention of members of Parliament from all parties.  I acknowledge that Hon Robyn McSweeney has a particular 
commitment to ensuring that the child protection that the state offers is certainly improved.  It needs to be 
improved.  I obviously agreed with that proposition when I gave my support for the establishment of the select 
committee.  There is no doubt that the statistics that continue to confront us about the damage to young children 
are unacceptable.  This is particularly so in relation to the impact on Aboriginal children, who are often, and are 
statistically proved to be, the most disadvantaged in what is an affluent, First World country.  We must continue 
to press the government of the day, whatever its persuasion - I am speaking obviously on behalf of the Greens 
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(WA) - to provide adequate resources to address these outcomes.  They are dreadful for not only the children 
themselves but also the community.  The statistics that reflect the rate at which children are left unprotected and, 
therefore, subject to either physical or emotional abuse are unacceptable. 
Having said that, I found that the process the committee undertook with its inquiry was fairly exhausting given 
the amount of information that was available.  There are many conflicting views about what we as a community 
need to do to improve the situation, not only through the government and its departments but also in a broader 
sense.  The issues around child abuse - of which this committee addressed a kind of subset; namely, the abuse of 
children in foster care - is exceedingly complex.  It is predicated on a whole lot of other matters such as adequate 
housing, adequate education and adequate services and, of course, the attitudes and values of the community as a 
whole.  
I might just touch on some of the issues that were brought to the forefront at the community round table the 
government organised on child protection, which I attended and I know Hon Robyn McSweeney and 
Hon Barbara Scott attended.  The circumstances in which foster child abuse occurs contain a common thread; 
that is, social disadvantage, the indicators attached to which increase the chance of child abuse.  An interesting 
comment made at the community round table was that people can experience those same indicators of 
disadvantage but respond quite differently.  For example, in the majority of cases, those who perpetrate sexual 
abuse on children are males who are usually from within the family and are known to the victim.  Obviously, an 
equal number of women live in those disadvantaged circumstances who do not necessarily respond by abusing 
children.  I guess another factor involved is the general nature of attitudes around power that lead to adults 
abusing children.  That is not something we addressed in this select committee inquiry.  However, it is an 
important issue for all of us who are trying to consider solutions to a problem in not only Western Australia but 
also most communities, be they First World or Third World.  These issues evoke a common human response, 
which is to mistreat children.  I have never looked at comparative cultural studies, but I would be interested to 
know whether there are examples of countries in which there are much lower rates of child abuse than those 
experienced in Western Australia or the United Kingdom and other comparable First World countries.   

I found this inquiry challenging.  We dealt with some very unpleasant and confronting information.  It was very 
challenging to take that information and try to examine the changes we could recommend to the minister in order 
to reduce the impact on children.  We came up with 25 recommendations, and the government responded during 
the time that elapsed between the establishment of the inquiry and the tabling of the report.  Hon Robyn 
McSweeney, in particular, should take some credit for the fact that the pressure of the ongoing inquiry was one 
of the factors that ensured that the government looked at a significant increase in funding.  That will bring about 
some improvement in this area.   

It is interesting to note that there is quite a problem in recruiting enough people into this area, partly because 
there is an overall labour shortage across the board.  However, it is also an inevitable and unfortunate 
consequence of the fact that there has been a lot of criticism of the Department for Community Development.  I 
can imagine that if I were a new graduate in social work, I might think twice about working for the department 
because it has been - rightfully - criticised.  As people addressing these issues in the public arena, we need to be 
very careful that we do not totally deter people from wanting to try to make a difference by working in this area.  
It is really important work. 

I have had an opportunity to examine the formal response, provided by the minister in January, to the select 
committee’s report.  The minister agrees with a significant number of the recommendations, but does not support 
all of them.  That is disappointing, because the committee worked hard to develop as much consensus as possible 
for its recommendations.  I was especially disappointed that the minister did not support the committee’s 
proposed review of the implementation of the government’s response.  The majority of the committee - 
Hon Robyn McSweeney and I - recommended that this review be conducted within two years.  The lack of 
support is unfortunate, because the review would have provided a fixed point for us to re-examine this issue and 
make some comment about whether the substantial changes and increased funding to this area had actually been 
effective.  I was somewhat surprised that there was no support from the government to do this.  Perhaps it was 
more to do with the timing than anything else. 

[Member’s time extended.] 

Hon GIZ WATSON:  This report has had a significant role to play in efforts to bring to the government’s 
attention the importance of these areas of child protection, and particularly to throw some light on the difficulties 
of foster carers.  The committee was at pains to say in the report that it recognised the important role that foster 
carers play in the community.  The committee was at pains to say in its report that it recognised the important 
role foster carers play in the community.  It is a role that is not highly recognised and one that is very difficult in 
that carers have to look after children and young people who, for a variety of reasons, need to be housed outside 
their normal home environment.  It is not easy for all people involved in this.  There is an excellent group of 
people, by and large, with perhaps a few exceptions that we have commented on in the report, who make every 
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effort to provide a good home environment and good upbringing for young people.  They are the majority of 
carers, and I think all members of the committee recognised that.  There were, of course, the cases that the report 
also highlighted of children who have experienced further abuse in their foster care placement, not always from 
the foster carer but sometimes from siblings and other family members in the home.  In choosing to look at this 
subset of children in the state, we also acknowledged that they are often some of the most disadvantaged and 
have had some very negative experiences in their lives.  Unfortunately, in certain cases their experience in foster 
care has only added to the disadvantage and abuse that they suffered previously.  I conclude by encouraging the 
government to continue to do all it can to reduce the rate of offending against children and young people in this 
state.  I am sure all members will agree.  I have never met anybody who disagreed that more needs to be done.  
The question is: what, how, and with what resources?  We have had a good debate within the Legislative Council 
committee process and in the Council as a whole.  It reminds me again that as parliamentarians we can play an 
important role in matters of high public interest.  In many cases we can work outside the heat of party politics to 
look at solutions.  I was happy to participate in this inquiry even though I found it fairly gruelling.  I indicate that 
we will also be happy to inquire into any other issue of high public interest and to use the resources of the 
Parliament to advance issues that are significant to the Western Australian community. 

Hon BARBARA SCOTT:  I wish to take the opportunity to comment on the report of the Select Committee on 
the Adequacy of Foster Care Assessment Procedures by the Department for Community Development.  At the 
outset I acknowledge the work done by the members of the committee - Hon Robyn McSweeney, Hon Giz 
Watson and Hon Sue Ellery.  I commend them for the work that was done and agree with Hon Giz Watson that 
this is an important piece of committee work.  It reconfirms in my mind, and hopefully the minds of others, the 
work that can be done by committees of the Legislative Council.  The process of a select committee is a very 
important part of the work that can be done by members of Parliament.  This is a landmark report.  It is also very 
timely.  It recognises that vulnerable children who have been removed from their parents and placed in the care 
of the Department for Community Development, or in foster care, are desperately in need of protection.  A red 
light should go up to flag to the government that these children need to be protected.   
Prior to the establishment of the select committee, when I was the shadow Minister for Community 
Development, I had revealed the very high number of substantiated allegations of abuse of children in foster care 
between 1993 and 2004.  I asked the then Minister for Community Development whether an audit had been 
conducted over the previous 10 years on this matter, because that was of major concern to me.  The answers to 
the questions that I had asked at that time were highlighted in the media.  That built up a level of concern among 
a range of people about the abuse of vulnerable children who had been placed in foster care.  I commend the 
members of the committee for looking at that matter in detail.   
The short time that is provided to members in this debate will not allow me to make extensive comments on the 
report.  However, as I have said, this is a landmark report.  It highlights the concerns that have been raised by 
many members of this house about the abuse of children.  It is important to look at the history of foster care.  In 
my previous life, before I became a member of Parliament, I was involved with the Meerilinga Young Children’s 
Foundation.  That was at about the time when the Foster Care Association became the peak body in foster care.  
Foster care had its origins in philanthropic families who were willing to take on babies or young children who 
could not be looked after by their families.  The use of foster care has grown extensively over the years, mainly 
because of the high incidence of abuse.  Some of the contributing factors to abuse are the breakdown of the 
traditional family, and the high incidence of drug taking.  Children who are in a crisis situation are in desperate 
need of care.  The report highlights the fact that we need to look at a variety of models for crisis care placements 
to protect vulnerable children.  I was, therefore, very interested in the recommendations of the committee on that 
matter, and the government’s response.  I do not believe any child should be placed in the home of a person who 
has not undergone a thorough assessment.  Therefore, I agree totally with the committee that the assessment 
procedures need to be tightened up.  The department should have on call a number of caring people who have a 
spare bed in their home and are interested in providing short-term foster care, and who have been thoroughly 
assessed.  This issue concerns me greatly.  Ongoing assessment must be done.  Carers are often placed in a 
situation in which they have not had training and have not had experience.  Sadly, my assessment is that a few go 
into it for the sake of making money.  The Minister for Child Protection might raise her eyebrows - 
Hon Sue Ellery:  They wouldn’t make much money out of it. 
Hon BARBARA SCOTT:  No.  I am sorry to have to raise it, minister, but I have had long experience in this 
area, and I know that that is the case today.  Some foster parents might have four or five foster children, and I 
query the assessment procedures.  I am saying that maybe we should look at some models that work in the 
community, and we should establish a bank of people who have been thoroughly screened and are ready to take 
children who need crisis care.  We should look at places such as the Parkerville Children’s Home.  I have read 
the recommendations of the committee, and I agree with most of them.  I am disappointed with some of the 
government’s responses.  As I said, time does not allow me to go into detail.  However, at an established 



Extract from Hansard 
[COUNCIL - Thursday, 3 May 2007] 

 p1634b-1641a 
Hon Giz Watson 

 [6] 

institution such as Parkerville, all the professional help is on tap, and there is thorough supervision of the 
families who take care of those vulnerable children.  Maybe we should look at staging children from an 
institution such as that, where they can be assessed, to then placing them with an appropriate family, rather than 
having the rush overnight.  I deal with this situation almost weekly in my office, with people who cannot look 
after their children and who are in desperate need of crisis care and a placement. 
I am concerned about the government’s response to relative care.  I must place on the parliamentary record that 
when I had responsibility for this area, I was totally alarmed about one little boy.  He was pictured on the front 
page of The West Australian.  The media were calling him Peter the rabbit.  I followed his case closely.  His 
grandmother called me one day and said that he had been released from the Department for Community 
Development into the care of a drug-addicted 19-year-old relative, a male cousin, and put on a plane to 
Geraldton or Broome - I cannot recall.  That was information given to me in my privileged position and it 
highlights the desperate issues that were being faced at that time, with the increased need for a placement. 
I believe that emergency care and emergency cover should be provided by thoroughly screened and scrutinised 
people, if not trained.  The training and the scrutiny of foster carers should certainly be done by somebody with a 
high-level educational qualification.  The recommendation in the committee report suggests that, and the 
government has suggested that that is not necessary.  I suggest that it is necessary. 

[Member’s time extended.] 

Hon BARBARA SCOTT:  Recommendations 3 and 4 deal with the thorough assessment of a prospective carer 
by two people - I plead for that to happen - and appropriate training.  I have talked about emergency care and the 
number of little babies who come from drug-addicted mothers.  I attended the community round table conducted 
by the government, and I thought it was most worthwhile.  Hon Giz Watson has already referred to it.  I had the 
opportunity to speak at length with Dr George O’Neill, who deals with drug addiction.  The particular issue that 
he raised with me was drug-addicted young mothers who deliver babies suffering from drug addiction.  There is 
also a need for them to have continual help to assist them to get over their drug addiction and to help them care 
for their families.   

We, as governments, and the department have missed the fact that the early intervention programs have proved 
to be satisfactory, just like home visiting by childcare nurses and home visitors.  I have just returned from 
England where I met with a number of people who are looking at the value of home visiting for new mothers - 
not necessarily just drug-addicted mothers.  All new mothers need support.  I can assure members that they do 
not need to be drug addicted to be in desperate straits when they bring a new baby home from hospital.  We need 
to put in place programs and support programs that work.  We need people who will visit homes, especially 
when a young mother is trying to come off drugs.  We also need them for normal mothers who are trying to cope 
with babies to help them with nutrition and to encourage them to breastfeed or whatever.  That is very important.  
I was very pleased that the committee report recommended support for foster parents.  We should not look on 
foster parents as being different from other parents.  They also need support.  It is not sufficient to have a person 
visit only once a year.  If a person takes on the role of looking after a small baby who belongs to someone else, 
that person will need support and assistance as much as though it were her own baby.  I would not want to see a 
person’s  newborn baby placed with somebody who was not supported.  That is the value of home visiting.  
However, in my view, it is not supported by governments sufficiently well.  One visit by a clinic sister for a new 
mother is not sufficient. 

The select committee suggested the use of field workers.  That is a very good recommendation.  A carer support 
worker is needed in every district office.  It is a little bit like the childcare situation at the moment.  I attended a 
country forum in Toodyay, and one of the things said by the young mothers was that it was all very well to have 
people in offices in Perth to assist with childcare services, but people in regional areas also need access.  There 
are a lot of foster care parents in regional areas as well as those distributed throughout the suburbs.  
Recommendation 13 for a carer support worker position in every district office is very important, as is 
recommendation 16, which is that there be family support.  It is not sufficient for the department to wash its 
hands or to say that a family seems to be coping very well and therefore it does not need support.  We need to 
look again and again at what we provide for foster caring.  I was therefore very disappointed that a 
recommendation by the committee for a two-year review of procedures and practices would not be conducted.  
That is an indictment on the government.  It is a lack of recognition that we have a landmark report that sends a 
red light to the government and the opposition that there is a serious issue that has been raised by the opposition 
over a number of years by discussing in Parliament the large number of children who are abused in foster care.  
The government considers that it is not important enough to review the practices and protocols after two years 
and to perhaps have a new way of looking at foster care.  That is disappointing; it is certainly disappointing to 
me.  In addition, foster carers need to be thoroughly trained and supported.   
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Recommendation 25, which was not agreed to by the government, is not an unreasonable expectation.  This 
government has been given the message very strongly.  There are clear signs that there has got to be an overhaul 
of the processes and practices in foster care.  It is very important that the government take on board the 
recommendations of the report and allow a review in two years.   

Sitting suspended from 1.00 to 2.02 pm 

Hon BARBARA SCOTT:  In the short time left to me, I will make three points about this select committee 
report into foster care.  In March 2004, when I had the responsibility for this portfolio area, I asked about the 
80 substantiated allegations of abuse in foster care, and whether these were of a sexual nature.  There were two 
substantiated cases of sexual abuse in 2003-04, six in 2002-03, 10 in 2001-02 and 10 in 2000-01.  All of these 
revelations led to further questioning about scrutiny of this abuse and what the department was doing about it, 
which in turn led to this inquiry.  On 2 March 2004 I asked whether there would be an audit of children in foster 
care, and whether the inquiry would be conducted by the department or an independent person.  Sadly, at that 
time it was said that it would not be done by an independent person; it would be done by the department.  I had 
long been advocating the appointment of a special advocate for children in care.  Queensland had led the way in 
that regard.  I am very pleased that, as set out in recommendation 21 of the Select Committee on the Adequacy 
of Foster Care Assessment Procedures by the Department for Community Development’s report, an independent 
advocate has been appointed by the government, and I commend the government on that initiative, even though 
it was forced into it by the actions of the opposition.  The Advocate for Children in Care was appointed in 
January 2006, after the select committee had been established and the opposition had put pressure on the 
government to do that.   

The position of the Advocate for Children in Care is an interesting one and it should be thoroughly independent.  
I notice that at page 120 of the select committee report reference is made to the first Advocate for Children in 
Care giving evidence on the independence of that role, the appointment and visiting children.  My concern about 
the independence of the Advocate for Children in Care is that that person should speak for all children, not only 
children in foster care, and be truly independent. 

Progress reported and leave granted to sit again, pursuant to standing orders. 
 


